
PINEWOOD FIRE DISTRICT
BOARD MEETING

October 17, 2017
1. Call to Order & Pledge of Allegiance: 
Meeting was called to order at 3:00 p.m. with the Pledge of Allegiance and Roll Call.  

2. Roll Call:

Members Present:

Chairman, Richard Drinen

Clerk, Barbara Timberman

Member, Patricia Treharne Member, Lois Barnes 


Member, Robert Rose 

A quorum was established.
Staff Present:

John Welsch, Fire Chief
     
Captain, Josh Tope

        Office Manager, Mindy Mohler
 Captain, Steve Oberly


Firefighter, Derek Day
        Firefighter, Jon Arnold
             Firefighter, Kris Jordan

Firefighter, Branden Mohler
        Reserve Firefighter, Chris Baird




Public Present:


Sue Drinen



Bob Timberman


Steve Bowyer
3. Administrative Remarks:
Chairman Drinen stated that Member Treharne asked for item #7 to be added to this agenda and we will discuss that item when we get to it. He stated that if any Board Member wanted to have an item added all they had to do was contact him. 
4. Approval of Minutes: September 19, 2017
Minutes were approved as presented.
5. Correspondence: 
Office Manager Mohler explained that we received a faxed letter from a second grader asking about our department, how many trucks we have and for any firefighter trading cards. Captain Tope wrote him a nice letter and included a patch that went out in the mail for him last week. 
6. Financial Reports: 
Captain Tope explained to the Board that Salaries and Overtime categories are a little overspent for the time of year but that it is due to the expenditure of the PSPRS Parker Case refund and also Bear Jaw having an extremely busy season. Captain Tope said that the seasonal Bear Jaw employees last day is October 26th and at that point the Bear Jaw group is too small to be requested for fires around the Country. He stated that in September we paid our second quarterly workers comp bill in the amount of $12,806.00 making the current year to date expenditure for that line item $29,750.00. He said that we have two additional payments left for the year. Office Manager Mohler stated that due to Bear Jaw having their busiest season yet and the Department having to pay more overtime to fill the gap in C-shifts current rotation our payroll will be over spent by the end of the year and that will also over spend payroll liability items as well. 
7. Discussion: Savings/Building Fund Transfers to cover Payroll:

Office Manager Mohler explained to the Board that in the past the Department has used funds in all of the Chase Accounts to cover payroll while funds were low in the County Account. She said that this year has been an unusual year of high expenses in the first few months compared to years prior due to the PSPRS Parker repayment and Bear Jaw having their busiest season since starting. She said that as an example July through September this year we have spent $240,700.00 more dollars compared to last year with 99% of those expenses coming from the Payroll and Benefits categories. Office Manager Mohler explained that in November after receiving a big chunk of our tax revenue she uses her tracking sheet to put the money back into the miscellaneous accounts to repay the money that was used to cover payroll. She stated that this is the way it is done so that we are not using our line of credit through the County which would cost us a daily interest rate of 2.59% on any funds borrowed. Member Treharne stated that she was okay with this process, however, in the future she wants a special board meeting to be called in the event that any building fund monies are needed to cover payroll. Office Manager Mohler asked if we can get approval to use any building funds through email as she doesn’t know how much she needs until the day of payroll and it would hold up payroll if we had to post a special meeting agenda and hold a special meeting first prior to doing a transfer to cover payroll. Chairman Drinen stated that I could get approval over email from the Chairman and then we can have a subsequent special meeting to ratify the decision to use those funds. 
8. Office Managers Report: 
Office Manager Mohler said that in September we had a great month of ambulance payments. She also stated that we are slowly lowering our Outstanding Balance and she has been working really close with AERO Med Claims to make sure the billings are getting out and any follow up documentation requested by the insurance companies are being supplied as quickly as possible. She stated that the company moved to a new office and the second day in their building got flooded so they are still dealing with the construction process. Member Treharne asked if any of the outstanding balance could be due to a higher volume of calls. Office Manager Mohler explained that there have been some new legislature changes, we are also billing more calls now due to us billing for refusals, and it just seems that the insurance companies are paying a bit slower across the board.  
9. Chiefs Report:  
A. Response Exception Reports:
Captain Tope said that we have had a few brush fires in the area because we are so dry. He stated that the Forest Service is waiting till the temperatures lower and or we get a little more moisture before they start doing the controlled burnings in the back area of the park. 
B. Update on Legislative Issues:
Captain Tope stated that there is nothing new to report. 
C. Operational Report: 
Captain Tope said that he went to all the regional meetings last week and made some good business contacts. He went to the C3 meeting, PFAC, LEPC emergency planning meeting with the County. He said that the LEPC committee was pretty impressed with our current emergency plans and he will be meeting with them soon to go over our plans. Captain Tope stated that through those meetings he learned of a grant opportunity. He said that he filled out the required paperwork and submitted it. He is hoping to get a new gas monitor out of it. Lastly, Captain Tope explained that we have over 50% of our fulltime employees enrolled in some sort of schooling/trainings. He said that a few of the guys are taking classes to help finish their degree, and Firefighter Mohler took his test and submitted his application to get into paramedic school. It was brought to the boards attention that an Argo six seater, off road and amphibious vehicle was donated and that the guys tested it in the lake. He stated that it’s a pretty slow vehicle but can access the lake and any off terrain or snowy roads for rescue purposes.  
10. DISCUSSION: Hall/Parker Case:
Office Manager Mohler explained that she sent out an email from PSPRS stating that they are hoping to make their employer portal live and at that point we will be able to pay the employees portion of PSPRS payments and take credits for our employer portion.  She also stated that we still have not heard of a court ruling date yet and until that time we will not know how much interest is due back to those employees affected by the PSPRS Parker Case. 
11. Review and Vote: Resolution 2017-09 Property Annexation:
Captain Tope explained that this is an empty lot but the owners have plans to build on it in the next year or two. 

Chairman Drinen asked for a motion to accept Resolution 2017-09 Property Annexation. Member Rose moved and it was seconded by Member Barnes.
The motion passed unanimously.
12. Discussion: Crown Castle Tower Contract & County Attorney Suggestions:

Office Manager Mohler explained that attached is a copy of the Crown Castle Tower Contract. She stated that she has been dealing with getting the company to use our correct legal name instead of the Pinewood Volunteer Fire Association. She stated that Coconino County Deputy Attorney Brian Furuya states that we should have the word “Premises” defined in that contract. The board agreed that they would like some reference in the contract before approving it. Captain Tope said that he will work with the company to get the boards wishes resolved and we will take the newest contract back to the board at a later date. It was also brought up that Verizon is trying to setup their own cell tower behind the Shell Station and suggested that we let Crown Castle know so they have the opportunity to try to work with Verizon to place their equipment on the existing tower instead of putting a whole new tower up in the park area. 
13. Review and Vote: Resolution 2017-10 Removal of John Welsch and add Josh Tope as Authorizing Officer and Signer on all Chase Bank Accounts:

Captain Tope explained that he drafted a resolution to remove Chief Welsch as the Authorizing Officer and Signer on all of the Chase bank accounts and add himself as Authorizing Officer and Signer so we can be ready to start signing payroll checks. Office Manager Mohler asked if we could make that effective as of November 1st so Captain Tope can be ready to sign off on payroll and accounts payable checks in November. There were two small suggested changes, the word be to by and the date from November 4th to November 1st. 

Chairman Drinen asked for a motion to approve Resolution 2017-10 as corrected. Clerk 


Timberman moved and it was seconded by Member Treharne.


The motion passed unanimously. 
14. EXECUTIVE SESSION: Review Contract with Josh Tope:
Chairman Drinen asked for a motion to go into executive session at 3:50 p.m.
Member Treharne moved and it was seconded by Member Rose.

The motion passed unanimously.

Chairman Drinen called the meeting back into Open Session at 4:15 p.m. 
Chairman Drinen stated that they have reviewed the contract with Captain Tope and is now looking for a motion to accept the contract as corrected. Member Rose moved and Member Barnes seconded. 
Motion passes unanimously. 

15. Call to the Public:
Chief Welsch said that he wanted to thank the board so much for being so wonderful to serve with. He pointed out that this was his last board meeting and he wanted to thank them for their constant support. 
The meeting was adjourned at 4:20 P.M.

Next Meeting:
November 21, 2017 at 3 P.M.

Respectfully submitted by   ____________________________________________________


       

          (Clerk of the Board, Barbara Timberman)
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